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UCPI District

Board of Directors

Meeting Record

	The University Crossing Public Improvement District Board of Directors meetings are not recorded but agenda materials and other documents can be reviewed/copied by contacting the Office of Economic Development, Staff Coordinator and Offices of University Crossing PID at 214-670-1685.


Meeting Date:   December 12, 2023
Meeting Start time: 9:30am
Board Members Present: Kristin Munson, Larry Walton, Erin McKool, Kim Stockweather, Brad Cheves, Paul Ward, Margaret DiFrancesco, Matt Omundson (Proxy)
Others in attendance: Ginger Greenberg, Vasavi Pilla, Joseph Nava, Marianna Archibald, Karen Woodard
Staff in attendance: Patrick Sanders
AGENDA:
I.     
Call Meeting to Order

II. 
Secretary Report  
1.  Review Minutes from 10-17-2023 Board Meeting (On motion, the Board approved the meeting minutes).
III. 
Treasurer Report

1. Review November 2023 Financials (Larry Walton reviewed the UCPID’s financials).
IV. 
President Report

1. Next Board Meeting:  February 13, 2024
2. 2024 UCPID Budget (On motion, the Board approved the UCPID’s 2024 Budget).
3. 2024 Board Members & Terms (On motion, the Board approved the UCPID’s 2024 Board. The Board members did not vote for themselves, but did support their colleagues’ candidacy).
V. 
Executive Director

1.   Committee Reports

a. 
Security Committee

i. ENP Summary (Patrick Sanders and Margaret DiFranceso reviewed the Public Safety summary).
· 2024 ENP Rate Increase:  The UCPID’s Security Cmte. is considering an ENP Rate increase, to begin in 2024.  The increase would include $65 per/hr. during the work week and $70 per/hr. during the weekend. (Margaret DiFrancesco informed the Board that the UCPID’s Security Cmte. had approved the ENP Rate increase).
ii. Volunteer in Patrol (VIP) Bike Program-    Under this program, sponsored by the Dallas Police Dept. (DPD), volunteers patrol our community to observe and report any suspicious activity.  
· Next Steps: The UCPID is requesting volunteers, so the program can expand! 

iii. Homeless Outreach Summary
· Lovers Ln. & US75 –The UCPID developed an Art Design for the fence located along the US75 Access Rd., to help beautify the area. 
· Next Steps (Art Fence):  The Art Fence has been installed. (NOTE: Before & After photos are included in this packet).  
· Proposed Porter Service (Lovers Ln. & Greenville Ave.):  The UCPID is examining Porter Services that might be used to keep this area clean of trash and debris. This will likely be implemented at the beginning of 2024.
· Estimated Cost: $350 per/month (NOTE: The UCPID will add a line-item to our 2024 Budget).
iv. Dallas Police Dept. (DPD) Store Front (Possible Location) –The UCPID will continue to look for opportunities to bring a DPD Storefront to our community.
b. Improvement/Maintenance Committee

i. Pedestrian Lighting Project (University Crossing Trail (UCT))

· Update: The UCPID is pleased to announce that installation of pedestrian lighting is underway. The contractor started installation near Ellsworth Dr., and it moving north along the University Crossing Trail (UCT). Specifically, the contractor is installing the bases for the lighting, with the appropriate electrical connection. Once the base and conduit are installed, the contractor will install the light fixtures. (NOTE:  Based on the UCPID’s Funding Agreement with the City of Dallas, the UCPID has already transmitted $275,870 for this project).
· Next Steps: Over the next few weeks, the UCPID anticipates seeing the contractor working along the trail. This may result in temporary trail closures. The contractor has committed to finishing by mid-January. (NOTE: Enclosed are progress photos of the lighting installation).
· Glencoe Park (Pedestrian Lighting): The UCPID is waiting on the contractor to provide the cost estimate for installing lighting along this portion of the trail. This portion of the project is an Alternate Bid, and the UCPID will be able to use a Change Order. This will allow the UCPID to pay the contractor directly while they install lights along the trail.
· Estimated Cost:  This cost is not eligible for reimbursement, and the cost of installing pedestrian lighting along this portion of the UCT is around $200,000.

· “Phase 1” Complete: Oncor Electric installed nine (9) lights, on their own light fixtures, running east from Matilda Ave. Bridge and stopping near Skillman Street. These lights illumine a dark part of the UCT, and this constitutes the first phase of this project. (Note:  The UCPID would like to acknowledge Lawrence Ward, at Oncor. Without Mr. Wards supervision and commitment, these lights would not have installed.  Additionally, the UCPID would like acknowledge Amanda Schultz, our previous representative on the Park Board.  Amanda ensured that Oncor received the necessary documentation, from the City of Dallas, to maintain these lights).
· Trail Lighting (from SMU Blvd. to the Redline Bridge):  These lights are fully operational.  The UCPID is now paying the electricity cost on these lights, along with maintenance. 
ii.    University Crossing Trail (UCT)
· Combatting Climate Change
· As noted in the United Nation’s 2023 report on climate change, one important tool to combat climate change is the promotion and enhancement of pedestrian trails.

· Greenville Ave. & Matilda St. Bridges (Mural, Pollination Park, Fence, Rest Area, and Trail Signage)

· Native Garden (New Maintenance):  Beginning in October 2023, the UCPID plans to fund maintenance of the new Native Garden, along the UCT and underneath the Greenville Ave. & Matilda St. bridges. YardSpell, the gardeners who installed the garden, will be paid to maintain it over the next year. 
· Estimated Cost: $21,623.25 Annually, and approximately $1965 per month. (NOTE:  The UCPID has sufficient funds to pay for maintenance, through the end of 2023. In 2024, the UCPID will add a line-item in our budget to fund maintenance).
· Estimated Cost (Water):  Thanks to the City of University Park (UP), who is allowing the UCPID to use their water, there will be no cost for water!!!
· New Trail Signage: The UCPID will develop a sign to inform the public about the Native Garden. (Note: The sign may include QR codes, which pedestrians can access with SMART phones).
· Submission Date: Winter 2024
· Budget: $10,000
· University Park (Wall Mural):  The UCPID is pleased to announce that the new mural has been installed at the is location!!!
· Next Steps:  Enjoy the beautiful art!!! (NOTE: “Before & After” photos are included in this packet).
· Pedestrian Flashers:  On January 27, 2023, the UCPID met with representatives from the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept. (“Transportation”), to discuss installation of pedestrian flashers along the trail. Specifically, Transportation inspected two (2) crossings. One is on Twin Sixties Dr. and the other is on Worcola St.
· Next Steps:  In August 2023, the UCPID met with representatives from the City of Dallas, Park & Rec. and Transportation Dept. During the meeting, a “walk through” was conducted, and it was determined that the most effective way to install the new Pedestrian Flashers, at Twin Sixties Dr. & the UCT, was to utilize the new pedestrian lighting being installed along the UCT. Specifically, Park & Rec. will install a Meter Box near this intersection, and once that is done, the Transportation Dept. will connect the Pedestrian Flashers.
· Estimated Cost: $45,000 (Note: One flasher system costs approximately $45,000, and remaining funds allocated for this project will be reallocated to support other Capital Improvement projects in 2023).

· Art Fence near Glencoe Park:  Michael VanEnter has begun installation of a new Art Fence, just north of Glencoe Park along the UCT. (NOTE: “Before & After” photos will be provided once the project is complete).
· Approved Cost: $7000

iii. Pedestrian Bridge over Mockingbird Lane:  
· In January 2023, the UCPID reported to Park & Rec. that a section of this bridge collapsed. Park & Rec. has conducted an inspection, and provided a “Fact Sheet” to explain the planned remediation. 
· Next Steps:  The Project received blessings from the city council on April 12, 2023. The City of Dallas, Park & Rec. Dept. (Park & Rec.) issued NTP to the consultant May 12th, 2023. Park & Rec. reviewed the drawings and sent for final correction with comments. With that, Park & Rec. is anticipating advertising the project in mid of January 2024 for construction award. Once the bridge is fixed, the UCPID will work with Park & Rec. to install a mural.  
· Estimated Cost:  $45,000
iv. Mockingbird Lane Improvements: 

· “US75/Mockingbird/Lovers Lane Pedestrian Improvements”:  This portion of the Bond Package is fully funded, and the City of Dallas will use the Mockingbird Pedestrian & Bicycle Study as the basis for the improvements. 

· The UCPID has been in discussion with the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept., to partner on this project. Specifically, the UCPID will work with the Transportation Dept. to fund non-standard capital improvements, such as burying electrical lines or installing upgraded sidewalks along Mockingbird Ln.

· Update:  On October 6, 2022, the UCPID’s Improvement Cmte. met with the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept. (Transportation).  At this meeting, the Improvement Cmte. defined the Scope of Work for this project. After discussions, the Scope of Work will focus on the south side of the sidewalk, between Greenville Ave. & US75.  Specifically, the focus will be on burying the utility lines that block the sidewalk.

· Next Steps:  Transportation has informed the UCPID that on April 12, 2023, the Dallas City Council is scheduled to approve the preliminary engineering work and environmental study for this project.  After this stage of the project is approved, Transportation and the UCPID will likely meet in the winter of 2024 to discuss funding the improvements we have requested.

v. Greenville Avenue & Katy Trail Enhancement Master Plans (Greenville Study)

· The Greenville Study will provide the template for future improvements along Greenville Ave.  Specifically, the UCPID is interested in upgrading the sidewalks along Greenville, which may include the installation of permeable pavers and planting new trees.

· The UCPID has been in discussion with the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept., to partner on this project.  Specifically, the UCPID will work with the Transportation Dept. to fund non-standard capital improvements, such as the installation of upgraded sidewalks and tree planting along Greenville Ave.

· Update:  On October 6, 2022, the UCPID’s Improvement Cmte. met with the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept. (Transportation).  At this meeting, the Improvement Cmte. defined the Scope of Work for this project. After discussions, the Scope of Work will focus on upgrading the sidewalk between SMU Blvd. and Lovers Ln. The focus will be widening the sidewalk, by removing the grass barrier, and installing new sidewalk that mirrors the aesthetic of SMU Blvd.

· Next Steps:  Transportation has informed the UCPID that on April 12, 2023, the Dallas City Council is scheduled to approve the preliminary engineering work and environmental study for this project.  After this stage of the project is approved, Transportation and the UCPID will likely meet in the winter of 2024 to discuss funding the improvements we have requested.

vi. Bike Share Program

· Current Model:  The UCPID has been working with the Fort Worth Transit Authority, which oversees Fort Worth’s bike share program, and DART to develop a “pilot program” in the UCPID.

· Pilot Program:  Under this program, DART would fund and develop a program that mirrors Fort Worth’s bike share.  Additionally, DART would fund the majority of the program, but the UCPID could act as a sponsor. Our community would serve as a “test case” for the rest of Dallas.

· Update:  DART has not identified a funding stream for this program, so any potential partnership will occur in 2024, and remaining funds allocated for this project will be reallocated to support other Capital Improvement projects in 2023).
vii. Matilda St. Improvements (University Crossing Grove)
· In March 2023, the UCPID met with representatives from Park & Rec. Dept. and the Dallas Water Utility (DWU).  DWU owns this property, and after reviewing SMU’s Master of Arts & Design Innovation (MADI) proposal, DWU informed the UCPID that the land is scheduled to host a new Pump House. As such, DWU will not permit the land to be used for a new park or trail connection.  Even with the restrictions on this property, DWU recognizes this land could be used for a better public purpose. As such, the UCPID is working with a local Environmental Engineer and the City of Dallas, Forester to develop a “Pilot Project” to plant a sequestration garden at this location. (NOTE: A big thanks to Erin McCool for assisting with this project!)
· Next Steps:  At the December 12th Board Meeting, Marrianna Verlage Archibald, an environmental engineer, and Karen Woodard, the City of Dallas, Forester, will present a proposal to the Board of Directors, explaining the importance and value of this project. This grove would consist of native trees and grasses and help beautify our community, particularly along the trail. 
· Estimated Cost:  $35,000 (NOTE: This cost would be included as a line-item in the 2024 Budget, and it would include the cost of installing an irrigation system, and irrigation cost for two (2) years). (Marianna Archibald and Karen Woodard presented the plan for the University Crossing Grove. The 2024 Budget has a line item for the project, so the UCPID will move forward with implementation).
viii. Board Suggested Improvements

· Board Members are invited to offer suggestions for future projects in our community.
c. Communication/Marketing Committee 

i. Ginger Greenberg continues to update our overall Communications Strategy.
2. Community Updates

a. “All Ships Rise to the Same Level” – Witnessing Investment in the UCPID:  University Crossing Trail (UCT)
b. Community Stakeholders provide updates regarding the status of their properties or projects
c. New Trash Receptacles (Along UCT):  Thanks to Larry Walton, the UCPID was able to repurpose two (2) damaged trash receptacles, which are now installed along the UCT. The trash receptacles can be found as follows: across from the sculpture next to Premier Place and underneath the pedestrian bridge over Mockingbird Ln. Thank you Larry Walton!!! (NOTE: Enclosed are photos of the trash receptacles).

· Maintenance (New Receptacles):  To ensure the new trash receptacles stay clean, the UCPID is paying a Porter $50 a week, for visits twice a week. At the end of the year, the UCPID will evaluate the Porter’s service.  If the Porter proves to be reliable the UCPID can create a line-item in the 2024 Budget, for the service. (NOTE:  Estimated Cost for Porter Service would be $2400 annually).
VI. New Business

1.  N/A

VII. Adjourn

_______________________________          
____________________________    

             (Meeting Chair Signature)                                   (Board Secretary Signature)
